
Greetings 

Dear Natalie and Colette, I am honored to communicate today my 
sentiments of shared loss as we honor your Uncle Tom, a good friend 
of many. You are not alone and the loss is felt from miles away. There 
have been many tears as of late. Count mine among them. There have 
been many prayers as of late. Count mine among them. There are 
many wonderful memories of Tom to keep alive. Keep mine among 
them.  

Pastor Steve and Pastor Sophie, I thank you for allowing me the time 
and place to share some thoughts. Combine my words with your good 
efforts to provide comfort to family and friends and to honor one who 
was under your watchful care. His admiration for you both was evident 
and I too am grateful for your friendship.  

To the mutual friends who share this day of sorrow, our communal 
friendship provides shared comfort and collective support. May my 
reflections on Tom reflect your sentiments as well. I regret that my 
present obligations and distance do not permit me to share in person 
this day with you but I remain as close as ever in spirit and with 
affection. 

 

	  

	  

	  

	  

	  

	  

	  



Eulogy 

I was reminded of an interesting word this week. It is a word that gets 
very little use. Because of its lack of exposure, it sometimes feels the 
need to double-up as both a noun and a verb. The word is sepia (see-
pee-uh). Sepia refers to something that is brownish, grayish brown 
with a similar appearance to that of sepia ink. To drive the point home, 
I will remind us of a cultural classic that dates back to 1939. The 
Wizard of Oz was released on screen just a few months before the time 
of Tom Waechter’s entrance to life. It was a musical fantasy film 
based on the novel, The Wonderful Wizard of Oz by L. Frank Baum. As 
you will all remember, it opens in dry, dusty Kansas on a farm around 
the early 1900’s. Movie goers enjoyed an all-star cast and some of the 
most amazing uses of character makeup, costumes and special 
effects. It begins quietly with sepia-tones in cinematography. All of 
Kansas and the banal lives of the actors were in brownish tones – void 
of any coloration or verve and excitement. That is until the 
tempestuous tornado/dream sequence propelled Dorothy into the 
mystical, magical, colorful World of Oz. That is where sepia-tones give-
way to colors fantastic. This is the side of the epic film where Tom 
Waechter would have taken his entrance. Tom was colorful! Tom 
Waechter shall fondly, frequently and always be remembered as one of 
the most colorful characters in my life. The way he lived his life was 
every bit as dramatic and colorful as any screenwriter could possibly 
imagine. When I think of Tom, I think of the dramatic contrast between 
our own sepia-toned lives and his polychromatic character that set 
him very much apart from any average character in the drama of life.  

I hold many fond memories of Pella and I think often of the wonderful 
people who remain in my life despite time and the distances I have 
traveled since leaving town. Many of you remain close by emails, calls 
and my annual visit back to the City of Refugee. Tom was one of those 
people on my ‘’ Must See ‘’ List. Visiting Tom was fun and also quite 



prudent for me, time-saving actually. After all, visiting with him was as 
good as visiting with half the town. While Tom was not a gossip he 
was a maven of all that was happening in Pella. He was actively 
engaged in his community. Everybody knew Tom. Tom knew 
everything about everybody. If he didn’t, he was creative enough to ad-
lib his own details just enough to make the stories more interesting. 
His stories were more colorful than the real life sepia scripts of most 
others. They were also longer.  

I am not alone when I say this; I knew that running into Tom on the 
street required rescheduling the rest of the afternoon. Tom was a 
talker – albeit interesting – he was a talker. This frustrated me at times 
but now it amuses me. I miss that already. Anne Wilkinson, a Pella 
native and  mutual friend of Tom’s pointed out to me recently how it 
was that Tom was able to carry on such ‘’full’’ conversations that 
allowed  scant opportunities to interject. She reminded me that Tom 
was a professionally trained opera singer. He had much experience in 
sustaining his breath until the exact opportunity for a pause. He then 
regained his expression never missing the beat. Tom also wrote like 
he spoke. I remember his articles in the local paper. His run-on 
sentences would make weary a long-distance runner. I would find 
myself imploring him to use a period. My stream of thought was more 
elementary than his. Tom was not much of a fan of punctuation, 
particularly the period. He was however a fan of all of the Arts and his 
articles were glowing praises. He offered positive feedback for any 
performer who had the courage and talent to act or sing well his or her 
part. He used a plethora of words strewn into protracted sentences to 
build-up the performer and to promote and increase the Arts. We need 
more like him and his passing means Pella Arts has lost a booster of 
mythical proportions. Today his voice rests. We are quiet. We 
reschedule the order of our day one more time– because that’s what 
loved ones do. We listen. We share. We remember fondly.  



If you will forgive me, I see a few more similarities between Tom’s life 
and the fanciful movie, The Wizard of Oz. From the movie we will recall 
three characters in pursuit of modifying their shortcomings. The Lion 
sought courage. The Scarecrow thought, ‘’if I only had a brain’’ and the 
rusty Tin Man longed for a heart. We each probably sympathized with 
one of those characters. When I think of Tom, however, I think of how 
he actually had Courage, Love and Brains.  

Tom had courage. Life is not easy. We all know that. We know Tom 
had his share of loneliness, heartache, grief and struggles. But, Tom 
always moved forward – he made the scenes play forward in full color. 
He was not afraid to be himself.  

Henry David Thoreau wrote, 

 ‘’If a man does not keep pace with his companions, perhaps it is 
because he hears a different drummer. Let him step to the music 
which he hears, however measured or far away.’’  

Tom marched to the beat of a different drummer at times. But that is 
what creative, courage-filled people need to do and that is what I 
remember proudly of my unique friend. I have to admit I am one those 
people who thinks too much of what others think of him. I probably 
would not have the courage to wear a piano keyboard scarf or to say 
what I think all the time or to be the advocate for change in a small 
town where everyone knows who you are. But then again, I am not the 
courage filled Tom. Perhaps he will continue to en-courage me.  

 

Tom also had a heart. People of passion, like Tom, are people who 
care. When Tom was on a crusade to help someone or some project, 
he wouldn’t stop at, ‘’No’’ because he knew that for someone else he 
had to keep trying.  He cared about many struggling students and 
young performers. His love for them and the arts exhausted his efforts 
and often times his finances. His heart was giving beyond measure. 
Tom loved his family, his friends, Second Reformed Church, and Pella. 
Many mourn his loss. The successful future of many young artists is 
the reward of his generosity.  



Tom had a brain. He had big words, big ideas and big dreams to prove 
it. I remember vividly how he often times would walk into a room and 
ask loudly and with intent ‘’ Is everything copasetic?’’ (Why would you 
just ask how things are going when you have such a beautiful word 
like copasetic at your disposal?) Tom had spent almost all of his life in 
the middle of Iowa, often times sepia brown in comparison to other 
parts of the world. But, Tom had the brains and where-with-all to 
always think outside the box and if he wasn’t able to propel himself, 
he at least was able to propel others to find their dreams.  

My next visit to Pella will be bitter-sweet. I am even now uneasy about 
it. There won’t be Tom to check-in with anymore. Iowa’s most colorful 
town has gotten just a little less colorful. The timber of his deep 
chuckle and the wave of his flourishing arms and the welcoming 
embrace will be gone. But, the memory of him, brighter than the 
Technicolor production of Oz, will remain as long as I purpose to honor 
Tom. We would all do well to show a little more courage to be 
ourselves, express passion and love even if no one else cares, and use 
our brains for dreaming and scheming all that is creative and artful.   

As we gather today to give Tom permission to make a glorious ‘’Exit 
Stage Right’’, I challenge us all to follow his direction and live a little 
more colorful: 

• Wear what you want to wear 

• Act passionately for once about something beyond yourself 

• Learn a new word today and use it 

• Be faithful to Family, Friends and God 

• On occasion throw punctuation to the wind and let others figure 
you out for once. 

• Inspire – no, Enable, a young adult to shine like a star. 

Finally, think of Tom and whisper a prayer that Heaven has the 
strength for his larger-than-life personality. Pray that the angels will 
welcome him to the choir. Pray that the God of Creation will look upon 
His faithful, creative, passionate servant and say, ‘’Well done, Tom. 
Well done. Come and take your rest among all those who welcome you 
home. You are home and at peace. ‘’  


